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In 1849, Benjamin F. Roberts, an African American shoemaker, filed suit against
the Boston School Committee after they refused to admit his five-year-old
daughter, Sarah. The court dismissed the case, but Senator Charles Sumner
assisted in the appeal and argued unsuccessfully that as citizens, African
Americans should have access to public schools. In Schooling Citizens, Hilary
J. Moss presents many such examples of educational activism among antebellum
African Americans that prefigured a twentieth-century story about citizenship
rights, educational inequality, and white resistance to black schools. Long
before Plessy v. Ferguson, Moss argues, the Roberts v. Boston case “gave birth
to the precedent that segregation in all areas of public life … did not
contradict the Constitution” (181).

 

Hilary J. Moss, Schooling Citizens: The Struggle for African American Education
in Antebellum America,Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2009. 296 pp.,
$37.50.

Their zeal threatened entrenched white power, so African Americans had to be
pragmatic about their activism.

In case studies of three antebellum cities—New Haven, Connecticut; Baltimore,
Maryland; and Boston, Massachusetts—Moss challenges our assumptions about
Americans’ support for universal education. Schooling Citizens explores
educational activism among African Americans and describes the link that
developed between issues of citizenship and the creation of public school
systems. As in the twentieth century, early nineteenth-century African
Americans protested taxation without representation, “argued that school
segregation irreversibly stigmatized their children,” disagreed about the
merits of integrated schools, suffered when white administrators replaced black
teachers with white teachers, and continually demanded full citizenship rights
(154). Moss argues that although Horace Mann and other education reformers
extolled the merits of universal education, their common school rhetoric
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“tacitly suggested that black people did not need the same education as
whites.” For African Americans, “a separate education would serve their
subordinate station” (157).

Moss’ examination of newspaper editorials, apprenticeship contracts, help-
wanted ads, census records, and petitions for public support of black schools
demonstrates the contingency of history. Before the 1830s, white opposition to
black education in these major cities was not a foregone conclusion. Bostonians
widely read Phillis Wheatley’s poetry; white residents of New Haven applauded
the educational thrust of the African Improvement Society (AIS) upon its
founding in 1827; and Baltimore employers advertised for literate black
laborers. But Moss persuasively argues that white support for black education
cannot be interpreted as support for black equality. In Baltimore, free African
Americans could not own property, build religious institutions, “enter into
contracts,” or bear witness in court (6). They could, however, acquire literacy
without facing the types of resistance that came to characterize New Haven and
Boston. White Bostonians supported black education insofar as it did not
intrude on the spaces they claimed for themselves. When the school committee
allocated public funds to build a black school in 1834, for example, they
summarily rejected plans to build the school in a white community. A prelude to
the struggle against residential desegregation, residents cited a decrease in
morality and property values as consequences of living near a black school as
if “the city planned to erect a penitentiary or poorhouse, not an educational
institution” (142).

The value placed on literacy and education by free antebellum African Americans
foreshadowed the attitudes of former slaves after the Civil War. Their zeal
threatened entrenched white power, so African Americans had to be pragmatic
about their activism. To temper white opposition to black education in
Baltimore, for example, some free blacks avoided associating themselves with
abolition and highlighted vocational education and its benefits to society as a
whole rather than advertising the literary training in their schools (97, 104).
In New Haven, John Brown Russworm’s “faith in the mutability of racial
prejudice” encouraged the use of moral suasion to counter arguments about black
degeneracy. While white Americans pointed to delinquency among African
Americans to rationalize inequity, activists like Russworm argued that black
people’s “good behavior” made them model citizens (31). African American
educational advocates believed that education, as an improving force, would
convince white Americans to acknowledge African American citizenship (7, 96).
“Education,” Moss writes, “could not empower antebellum African Americans to
rise and fall by their own merits when so many other avenues of socioeconomic
advancement remained closed to them” (194). Literacy mattered little in a
society that restricted black people’s access to occupational opportunities.

A century before the modern civil rights movement, black Americans adopted
strategies of “protest and compromise,” “loyalty and deference,” and “agitation
and acquiescence” to secure the rights of American citizenship (97, 114).
Between 1839 and 1850, for example, black Baltimoreans submitted three



petitions to the city council. The first requested that African American
property owners be exempted from paying school taxes because of the lack of
provisions made for black schools. A few whites admitted the injustice of
funding white schools with taxes paid by black property owners, but most did
not advocate against the tax. In a second petition, activists asked for
financial support for the two privately funded black schools in the city. The
third petition requested that black children have access to free public
education. Although the petitions garnered support among white residents, each
petition failed (118-120).

Moss uses the transition to public oversight for black schools in Boston to
illuminate less passive forms of resistance and the disunity among some black
educators. In 1816, when the school committee incorporated Belknap Street
School into the public school system, African Americans lost autonomy as white
school administrators replaced black teachers with white teachers. White
Bostonians’ refusal to allow black students to take advantage of public schools
for white children led a group of African Americans to call for a boycott of
the Belknap School (137). Then, when Thomas Paul Smith petitioned for a black
principal instead of supporting the boycott, he suffered extreme repercussions
from other members of the black community. Benjamin F. Roberts, “the first
school desegregation plaintiff in the nation” and other advocates for
desegregation violently attacked Smith for his disloyalty (165).

In the face of gradual emancipation, increased abolitionist activism, African
American demands for civil rights, and news of Nat Turner’s revolt, many
northern white Americans adopted resistance in lieu of tolerance (19). Moss
presents three editorials that condemned interracial efforts to establish an
institute for higher learning in New Haven. The editorialist argued that a
black college would “sustain assertions that African Americans were American
citizens” (37). Moss perceptively posits that the author’s “conflation of black
improvement with citizenship, his conception of education as a zero-sum game,
and his contention that uplift would thwart black removal would soon become
mantras in white diatribes against black schooling” (42-43).

The historical events described in Schooling Citizens foreshadow many
subsequent struggles over education and race. “Readers who have benefited from
the scholarship of Ronald E. Butchart and James Anderson, among others, who
have revealed new complexities in understanding African American education in
the South, should garner new insights from Moss’ location of similar issues
across the wider geography of antebellum America. Moss clearly demonstrates
that adding race to conversations about the history of American education
reveals that “inequity was embedded into [public schools] from the start”
(190). This well-researched and well-written volume brings together untapped
records and a careful analysis of previously underutilized archival materials
to reveal the long struggle for black educational equality. It is an important
work that forces a reconsideration of America’s commitment to universal
education.



 

This article originally appeared in issue 11.2.5 (March, 2011).
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University of Georgia, is completing a dissertation on Reconstruction-era
teachers in black schools.
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Cartoonists manipulated the meaning of the revolution metaphor for their own
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But the nature of woman’s role in the destiny of expanding America, for
Farnham, presented its own dilemmas. What exactly is required of Woman to take
up this profound, national responsibility?
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“But what if women indeed were mentioned? Would we have to change our
interpretation of the place of women in the Constitution?”

Frenchified Fashions and Republican
Simplicity

Clothing studies are too often overlooked by historians and even material
culture scholars. Kate Haulman makes an overdue and important contribution
with The Politics of Fashion in Eighteenth-Century America. While much of what
Haulman writes is known among scholars of American costume history, she is the
first to pull together a deep and diverse group of resources to present an
academic interpretation of American fashion and its political and social
meaning in the late colonial and Revolutionary eras.
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Using the “four major port cities of British North America: Boston, New York,
Philadelphia, and Charleston” (3), Haulman analyzes fashion’s embodiment of
eighteenth-century cultural and political tensions, focusing on its role in the
argument for Revolution. The first of the book’s three sections examines social
and economic status and gender relations-and the permeable parameters
thereof—as reflected in fashion. The wearing of wigs by men (leading to
complaints of an overly feminine appearance) and hoops by women (prompting
accusations of indecency) became the particular focus of conflicts about gender
roles.

Americans in the early republic walked a tightrope, trying to balance
legitimacy as a new nation with the development of a unique culture. Fashion
embodied this effort.

Chapters 3 and 4, comprising Part Two, discuss the tensions of the 1760s and
1770s over an influx and then taxation of imported goods (including fashions),
which led to urgent calls for frugality and home manufacture. Foreign fashions
became increasingly unnatural and outrageous, with the effeminate
“Macaroni”—wearing tiny hats perched on huge wigs, über-stylish coats, and
“mouche” patches on their faces—offering particular targets of ridicule.
Similarly, women who invested in a “high roll” hairdo or wig risked the scorn
of patriots coming down on their heads. A woman’s commitment to domesticity
(preferably including spinning and weaving) and her rejection of frivolous
foreign fashion verified her femininity. The general adoption of foreign
fashions led to a backlash of “…restrained propriety as the true signifier of
high status” (96); in the same manner, political power required sartorial
restraint.

Part Three explores the infusion of fashion in Revolutionary politics, when a
display of homespun or other simple garb signaled American patriotism—as a flag
pin does today on the lapel of a politician. Once the Revolution was over,
“…some argued that political transformation should signal a change in culture,

http://commonplacenew.wpengine.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Haulman.jpg


and that an independency of dress was a place to start” (181). To appear
legitimate to foreign powers, however, Americans had to maintain a fashionable
appearance according to Western European prescriptions. Resistance to the calls
for a national costume and continued dependence on foreign fashions led to
prophesies of economic ruin and the republic’s collapse. Thus, Americans in the
early republic walked a tightrope, trying to balance legitimacy as a new nation
with the development of a unique culture. Fashion embodied this effort, as well
as Americans’ pursuit of international trade and domestic manufacture, and
concerns about social and gender identification.

Haulman is skilled at drawing together a diverse range of letters, newspaper
advertisements, and various other period papers, but her book would have been
strengthened by a deeper understanding of the material culture which forms the
core of her subject. She states in an early endnote that “I approach fashion
first as a discursive practice, which illuminates material culture as a site of
power struggles and contested meanings” (227). The focus on documentary study
to the relative exclusion of object study results in some unfortunate errors,
however. Within the first three chapters, Haulman presents period portraits to
illustrate the era’s costume and discuss its social implications. Several of
the portraits are, in fact, fantasy dress, including the portrait of Daniel
Parke II by John Closterman, 1706 (66); the female garb depicted in Isaac
Winslow and His Family by Joseph Blackburn, 1755 (99); and the portrait
of Rebecca Boylston by John Singleton Copley, 1767 (103). The artistic
convention of portraying a sitter in fantasy dress began in the seventeenth
century and continued throughout the eighteenth century; it was seen as
creating an appearance of timelessness. Haulman misunderstands that artistic
convention in her interpretation of two portraits of Isaac Winslow. In both
paintings, Winslow wears the same coat—paired with an embroidered waistcoat in
the 1748 image, and as part of a suit of matching fabric in the 1755 family
portrait. Haulman points to the suit of Isaac Winslow in the 1755 family
portrait as “…in keeping with the fashion of the day, but the use of the coat
from the earlier work helps to give the figure the desired timeless quality”
(99). In reality, the fashionable cut of the coat clearly indicated to his
contemporaries that the portrait was painted in the mid-eighteenth century;
within two decades, the coat was decidedly out of fashion. In contrast, Haulman
describes the dress of “Lucy Jr.” as being “somewhat unusual, with its gathered
sleeves” (100). But it is not a real dress at all; nor is her mother’s dress,
with its bell-shaped sleeves—the women’s dresses, not Isaac Winslow’s coat, are
intended to be “timeless.”

Haulman also misunderstands some of the conventions of language describing
costume in the eighteenth century. For example, she relates the purchase in
England of “a rich dress” for a young woman about to be married in 1754: “Given
the prized nature of London goods, we can imagine her delight; but what if the
dress was simply ‘wrong,’ whatever the reason?” (71) It was typical in prior
centuries to describe a purchase as if it were a finished garment, rather than
the cloth for it—thus, the purchase in London of the “wedding dress” was
actually fabric yardage and probably trimmings. Women’s high-end clothing was



not available ready-made in the eighteenth century; gowns were constructed by
the “pin-to-form” method, requiring a woman to be present as the mantua-maker
draped and pinned the gown fabric to fit the wearer closely over her corset.

Haulman ends her book with the apt observation, “Fashion was citizenship’s
corset: a hidden but foundational device that underpinned the figurative garb
of democracy and equality” (225). But she again misunderstands period clothing
terminology and reveals her lack of experience in object study when she
declares that women did not wear corsets until the end of the eighteenth
century: “In the 1790s, the corset reentered the world of fashion. This is not
to say that the midsections of women’s bodies had gone unsupported in the
decades, even centuries, before. Stays, or ‘jumps,’ and stomachers stiffened by
whalebone shaped the forms of many women in the early modern period” (217).
Corsets were called “stays” in the eighteenth century. “Stays” were heavily
boned undergarments that forced a woman’s torso into the fashionable and very
rigid conical shape of the eighteenth century. “Stays” and “jumps” were not the
same thing, as Haulman indicates. Jumps were unboned work garments, generally
worn under a jacket or short gown, and stomachers were merely decorative panels
intended to fill the front of the dress bodice. Haulman does not discuss the
significance of the busk—a wooden or baleen slat that was slipped behind the
center front of the stays, preventing a woman from bending at the waist and
forcing her to sit and stand in an erect posture. The busk, stays, and cut of
the dress (or the cut of a man’s coat) all forced a certain posture and
bearing, declaring the wearer’s actual (or desired) social and economic status.

Such mistakes and omissions detract from Haulman’s otherwise impressive
achievement. But she has certainly, in this far-reaching book, helped to
legitimize costume history as a meaningful avenue for academic study and set a
course for other historians to follow. Studies of fashion in the seventeenth
and nineteenth centuries bring forth many of the same concerns that Haulman
considers—including complaints of feminine men and of the lower classes
dressing above their station, denunciations of excessive attention to and
overspending on fashion, dismay over the importation and mimicking of foreign
fashions, and desires to adopt a simpler “American” style of dress. One hopes
that her research will spur historians and costume experts to collaborate in
investigations of these issues in other periods, so that we might finally have
a comprehensive and substantive understanding of American costume and its
political, social, and gendered meanings.

 

This article originally appeared in issue 12.3.5 (May, 2012).

Lynne Zacek Bassett is an award-winning costume and textile historian, author,
freelance museum curator, and long-time member of the Costume Society of
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the Wadsworth Atheneum Museum of Art, she is researching a forthcoming
exhibition and catalogue about American costume in the Romantic Era, 1810-1860.

“Great Questions of National Morality”

Presented as part of the special Politics Issue

Whatever the first amendment may say about the separation of church and state,
religion has had a place in American politics, for better or worse, since the
very founding of the nation.
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Several cartoons from the presidential campaign of 1848 show Salt River as a
foreboding obstacle for all who seek the nation’s highest office.
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